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Dear fellow Malvernian,

I wrote the basis of this letter two years ago to university colleagues telling them what I had been up to since I left and got quite good feed-back with over fifty people responding, and I was able to circulate their news. As the latest Old Malvernian newsletter indicated there was a list of members, I decided to subscribe and try something similar for people in my house or my year at Malvern, in case my news is of interest and you might be willing to reciprocate with your news. So written below is an approximate and basic account of my life since 1984.

College: After eight months at <a company> I went up to Cambridge, where I played in the college hockey and cricket teams, but had quite a few ‘ups and downs’. After a long time not sleeping I became ill and spent time on a Leicester Psychiatric Ward (near where my parents lived), but I escaped with a degree. As time has gone on I have become more positive about college and my time there.

Career: I spent seven months with <Company A> 1989-90. Then about four years out of work, but doing a nine-month Diploma in Actuarial Science 1991-1992 at City University, passed with distinction. Started at <Company B> Money Brokers in December 1993 and worked for eighteen months supporting the broking floors, mainly with spreadsheets of calculated live prices. Then I was in and out of work, doing for example three months in Capital Adequacy with the <Company C>. Then I was fifteen months in the Actuarial Department of <Company D> in Old Bailey working on the implementation of an automated process to deal with any variation in the circumstances of a client policy. Then the big break came in October 1997 as I found employment for two years as a contractor at <Company E> to test the analytics in their Financial Market Products. It was great to work in a professional, but not too pressured environment enjoying what I was doing with civilized hours and good remuneration. Since November 1998 I have been working as a single person company Nigel Bird Limited. After leaving <Company F>, I was out of work for five months, and then I did nine months work for <Company G> testing accounting systems for swaps and other financial trades. This did not suit me so well, being more pressured and less mathematical, but I had good colleagues and again earned good money. I have been out of work since February while the market in the city has been difficult, especially for contract work.
Personal: I have lived for eleven years in a two-bedroom flat in Park Royal, Ealing, West London, which I have owned for four years. The company my Father was headhunted to work for as Property Director built it as they did much of the area and initially let it to him rent-free. He retired with my mother at Easter 1999 to their home in West Wittering, south of Chichester, which they had used for weekends and holidays for a long time. My sister lives in Lutterworth, Leicestershire and works for Rank Xerox managing the installation of printing equipment in client sites. We celebrated my Grandmother’s 90th Birthday in July 1997 and she is still going well for her age. (She has been living with my uncle in Cardiff, useful for three F.A.Cup Finals played there!)
Arsenal: I bought two Arsenal Bonds in 1992 giving me the rights to two seats in the North Bank Stand, and I am able to buy half-priced season tickets for them for ten years. I have taken lots of different people to watch games, which has been very enjoyable particularly witnessing winning ‘the double’ in 1997-98. Before each game the Bondholders Restaurant with Arsenal Television is available as is the Arsenal Museum and the film ‘History of Arsenal’. It is really good having an escape in which to focus away from what is going on in life and be emotionally involved in something one has very little control over. I say that it was my first-life long decision to be an Arsenal supporter and I am very lucky it has turned out to be such a good one! Up the Arsenal! (We have won more trophies, but particularly off the pitch things are not so good, see pages 331 and following.)
Bridge: I played regularly with my father at Young Chelsea Bridge Club in Earls Court prior to his retirement outside London. I am capable of playing very well and am now enjoying playing with different partners. At a club you play a hand, score it and then pass it on to the next table and so on. A percentage of maximum score is derived from comparing scores (win=2, draw=1, loss=0). So there is little luck of the cards and as the winner usually gets about 62%, once you are over the minimum threshold of understanding, you have at least a 1 in 3 chance of beating even the best pair on any given hand. One accepted way of getting better is to hire an expert partner and I have won the Croydon Congress Teams getting my name in the Daily Telegraph doing this as well as winning money on a Bridge holiday in Malta. Bridge is a very good anti-dote to supporting Arsenal, much more intellectual but with the emotional ‘ups and downs’ much more one’s own responsibility! (More recently I came 2nd in the National Swiss Teams and won the Mexican Open Pairs.) 

Health: I still suffer from up-side manic-depression from time to time, but I do not see it as a label that I have to wear; it is likely to continue to affect me, but I have had a good two-and-a-half years. Fortunately, there is always a full recovery so I can lead a relatively normal life and my consultant is sure that I am doing the right things when I feel an episode coming on. It feels like having committed ‘the unforgivable sin’, with a sure certainty of not getting better, and an awful hell awaiting me, but I am fortunate that I tend to see it coming, and that it lasts no more than a week. I would just advise getting early expert advice, trusting that advice, and to ‘be yourself’.

Church: I say that I became a Christian at Easter 1992 after a long period of questioning and that I have stayed committed to believing that the Bible is the word of God. However, I feel there is a blind spot in evangelism being too intellectual, without proper emphasis on the need to build and sustain relationships, which requires effort and can be uncomfortable. People are often independent, busy and low on the capacity to love. There can be smugness, hierarchy and professionalism leaving people feeling unworthy and lacking encouragement. But I feel the cross provides for salvation and I can help people on their path in life and benefit myself in doing so.

Holidays: I have had some really good holidays especially Cuba in 1998 staying with a college friend, who is a news correspondent there and to Cape Town staying with a church friend. I recommend both places highly, particularly the variety in the Cape. Soon I am off to Australia.

Hospitality: I have a spare double bedroom if anyone wants to stay for a night or two; if you might like to watch Arsenal I may be able to take you to a match, and I am usually on for a game of Bridge. If you work in the city or West End, I could make lunchtime, or after work, for a drink.

Well, I hope this has been of some interest. You might not recognise me - physically I have less hair and on the personality front I have worked hard at and been blessed in overcoming some weaknesses. It certainly helps to have confidence in life, but even better, I feel, is to have it and remember what life is like without it. I would be pleased to hear any of your news and life events.

I hope you are well and in some way prospering, with Best Wishes, Nigel Bird.
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